S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th July 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr D Gerrard, Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Nockolds.

APOLOGIES: Ms D Scott, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr Jason Law.
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th June 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Clapham, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.
Mr Price wished to raise two matters prior to the meeting. He reminded members that should they wish for work to be carried out within the Parish, the work should be channelled through the Parish Office to ensure it is monitored correctly.

Mr Price also requested that during Parish Council meetings, members should refrain from private discussions, he said that at times this has been distracting and discourteous. 

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment tenant. 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Law: No report received. 
Borough Councillor Daubney: No report received. 
Borough Councillor Nockolds reported that new Car Park Meters have been installed in the Town. She said that money is within the budget to provide special promotions. Whilst Credit and Debit cards are not acceptable, payments will be able to be made in the future via Mobile Phones.
Borough Cllr Nockolds informed members that work will start on the restoration of the Tuesday Market Place on 22nd July 2013.
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REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held, however he wished to provide a brief update. He informed members that since the last meeting he had met with Mr Bob Murray to have a thorough look at the Village Hall roof and structure. He said that in addition to the other problems previously raised, a bad crack had been found outside the front door. Mr Narborough had also spoken to John D’Aloia to request a quote for the repair work. Mr Narborough confirmed that Mr Pemberton would also be asked to provide a new quote to include all the items needing attention.

Mr Narborough stated that some money would need to be spent as the lead flashings had also cracked and as a result water was getting into the building.

Mr Price confirmed that it is important that the matters are addressed as it is not just the cement which has cracked but also the bricks are cracking too.
Members felt that previous surveys at the Village Hall had perhaps not been thoroughly carried out and several things had been missed. It was asked whether the matter could be forwarded to the surveyor’s professional body for comment.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the matter had been taken up with Mr Dave Highton at the Borough Councils Building Control who had confirmed that work on the Village Hall had been signed off when completed.

Members agreed that the Assets Committee should discuss the issues regarding the Village Hall at their next meeting to be held in September 2013. It was suggested that the latest Structural Survey carried out by Mr Murray and the latest report from Mr John Setchell should be compared. Mr Narborough agreed to compare both the reports and highlight the differences.
Footpath Warden: Rev Tate commented that Mr Hofmeister had recently taken on the role of Footpath Warden. Rev Tate formally proposed that Mr Hofmeister is South Wootton Parish Councils Footpath Warden, this was seconded by Mr Narborough and agreed by all members. Mr Hofmeister confirmed that he would report any issues which arise as and when via the Planning and Highways Committee.
The Green: Mr Narborough informed members that three complaints had been received regarding the position of a dog bin, litter bin and two posts on The Green. He said that the items had been positioned obscuring the pleasant view from residents homes. Mr Narborough stated that the re-siting of the items would be discussed at the next Assets Committee meeting.  
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Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on Thursday 4th July 2013 and the Summary Sheet had been circulated to all members. He said that two items had been raised and these had been clarified by the addition of two Clerk’s Notes. With all members happy and no questions, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accept the first Quarters accounts; this was seconded by Rev Tate, with three abstentions all other members were in favour.
Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes. 
9 Acre Field: Mr Price informed members that communication had been received from Mr Mark Philpot, the Managing Director of One Planning. He said that Mr Philpot had been in touch to ask what the Parish Councils views were regarding development of the 9 acre field at Nursery Lane. 

Mr Price explained that Mr Philpot would like to attend a meeting with the Parish Council to provide a clear picture of what One Planning has in mind.

Comment was made that a year ago it had been suggested by the Land owners that the frontal strip could be developed and the rear piece of land adjacent to Wootton Park be gifted to the Parish.

Concerns were made that a clause would be needed to ensure that the developers could not request the donated land back in the future. It was also said that One Planning had suggested that part of the agreement would be that the Parish Council actively promoted the land for development. 

Mr Price commented that the area of land was included within the questionnaire for public comment. It was said that 61% of residents had been opposed to the idea of developing that piece of land.
Mr Price stated that One Planning have had pre application talks with the Borough Council and have been informed that whilst there is no objection in principle, the Borough Council consider the site to be an important area of open space between the built development of North and South Wootton and therefore would be unlikely to be supported.

Comment was made that whilst the Borough Council feels there should be a gap between North and South Wootton, under the Local Development Framework, it appears happy for there to be no barrier between South Wootton and Kings Lynn. It was confirmed that for the purpose of development South Wootton is included within Kings Lynn.
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Borough Councillor Nockolds stated that both she and Borough Councillor Daubney regularly remind the Borough Council that South Wootton is a village and is not part of Kings Lynn. 

Members felt that the Borough Councils Planning Department should be told that South Wootton had been designated to be classified as a Village. Cllr Nockolds suggested that in addition to writing to the Planning Department, a letter stating this should also be sent to the Local Development Framework Team and Geoff Hall.

After discussion, members generally felt that a meeting should be arranged with One Planning. It was said that if land is donated it should be stipulated that it is either donated for ever or at least for a considerable length of time, e.g. 50 years. Mr Narborough proposed that a meeting should be arranged with One Planning, this was seconded by Mr Clapham, with one member against and one abstention, all other members were in favour.
(Clerk’s Note: A meeting has been arranged for Monday 14th October 2013 at 7pm).
Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and said that the Project Group were making good progress.  He said that members were looking at maps and the ways to highlight possible extensions to cycle paths and footways. He said that the production of the Neighbourhood Plan is still on track and the Draft Plan should be ready by October 2013. 
Borough Councilor Nockolds confirmed that both Hunstanton and West Winch are continuing to work on their Neighbourhood Plans and had not yet reached completion.
Mr Price informed members that a recent Eastern Daily Press article had indicated that the proposed number of new homes had been reduced. He said at the Land West of Hall Lane the number had been reduced from 800 homes to 300 homes. It was said that the area at Knights Hill had figures reduced from 750 homes to 600 homes. 
Mr Price asked what member’s thoughts were. Comment was made that even with the reduction to 300 homes at the Land West of Hall Lane; it was felt that the boundary would still extend towards Kings Lynn. It was also asked what would happen with Phases 2 and 3 and what the influence the reduction would have regarding the extension to the schools infrastructure.
Mr Price said that it is a complicated situation, he confirmed that he had met recently with, Mrs Dorothy Pulsford-Harris and Lord Greville Howard from North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils. He said that they were unhappy with the situation at Knights Hill.  
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Members commented that they were disappointed to learn about the reduction in numbers from the Eastern Daily Press. It was said that the information should have been provided to the Parish Council directly from the Borough Council.

Borough Councilor Nockolds said that the matter was discussed at a Cabinet Meeting which the Press are invited to. She confirmed that the proposals were discussed and it was approved that the draft plan should go out for consultations. Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the information within the Eastern Daily Press was accurate.

A discussion took place regarding the infrastructure on Grimston Road, it was confirmed that there are several issues which would need to be addressed.

Mr Price said that the Parish Council would need to wait for the release of the preferred options before the matter can be discussed again. It was said that once the document is released a list of questions and queries can be put together and perhaps a further meeting could be arranged for early September with Mr Alan Gomm.

Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held, however confirmed that all members had been issued with a dispensation guide for information. After brief discussion, Rev Tate proposed that the authority for the grant of dispensations should be given to the Clerk; this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached Report. 
Junior School – Mr Price informed members that the Bloom judges would be visiting the school on Thursday 11th July. He said that the Gardening Club is going well and it is hoped that the many photographs to show the evolution will be impressive.
Wootton Park – Mr Narborough stated that a compliant had been received via North Wootton Parish Council regarding the dykes. It was said that the recent work carried out to clear the dykes had not been satisfactory. 

Mr Narborough confirmed that he had spoken to Mr Milne at North Wootton Parish Council to clarify that favourable comments had been received to say that the work had been done well. Mr Narborough stated that the bill would be paid via the Wootton Park Association funds in due course.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the grass at Wootton Park had now been properly cut and was looking good.       -57-

Mr Narborough confirmed that the re-roofing of the Pavilion had progressed exceptionally well. He stated that the Roofing Contractor had found that within the roof, pipes had not been joined correctly and as a result steam had become trapped and subsequently rotted the wood. It was confirmed that the matter had been addressed and the roof should be finished by the end of the week.

Mr Narborough stated that three quotes had now been received for the repairs to the Car Park. He said that the quotes would be discussed at the next Wootton Park Association meeting.

Mrs Cornwell was pleased to say that the Skate Park is fully installed and is being thoroughly enjoyed by many children of all ages. She said that some children are even using it on route to school.
Mrs Cornwell thanked Borough Councillor Nockolds for all her help, and the Borough Council for their £5,000 Grant. Mrs Cornwell also thanked the Norfolk Playing Fields Association for their Grant of £1,500 and the local children who managed to fund raise a further £500 towards the project.
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the judges would be coming on 11th July 2013 at 2pm. She said that they would then return to the Parish Office at approximately 4.30pm. Mrs Gotts said that all Parish Councillors were welcome to come along to meet the judges.
Mrs Gotts reported that the Open Gardens event had taken place on the weekend of 22nd and 23rd June 2013 and despite the poor weather the event had been very successful. 

CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list.
NCC


        
- Managing Flood Risk 


             Info
Borough Cllr Nockolds
- Deas Road trees to be replaced in autumn          “     
        

Norfolk Wildlife Trust
- Managing Green Spaces



    “

Rural Services Network
- Bulletin





    “






ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

096
Norfolk Pension Fund
Underpayment of PC Share
  38.08     
           
097
Roythorne & Son

Fuel June



  46.89
098
R&B Turf and Groundcare
Tractor Mower Repairs

  82.28
099
R&B Turf and Groundcare
Tractor Mower Repairs

205.20

100
BCKLWN


Food Waste Bin Liners

195.00
101
Viking



(Replacement for lost cheque)
  76.02
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102
Pattrick & Thompson
Screws & Bolts


  11.82
103
BT



Parish Office Phone June-Aug
154.35

104
Anglian Chemicals

Village Hall Materials

  51.32

105
Pattrick & Thompson
Coach Bolt



    1.73

106
ECS Computers

Internet Charges & Toner

706.66
107
Lawn Boy


Strimmer Repairs


  37.20
Bank balances as at 28.6.2013
Community Account
      42,250.53
Stepsaver a/c
      13,816.35  
Treasury Deposit                                             190,000.00
Total                                                             £ 246,066.88
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th September 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th September 2013                                                                              Chairman
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